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2013 PACE AWARD  

RECIPIENT  

17 YEARS IN  A  ROW!  

2 0 1 3  A N N U A L  S P O N S O R S  

NEW SECTION!!! 
Want to recognize a newly promoted employee? Share the news with fellow 

APWA members! See page 22 for submittal details. 

Thursday, July 11th 
Breakfast Meeting - 7:30 AM  

Performance through Inclusion: Connecting Diversity to Public Works 

See page 13 for details. 

Save the Date - KC Metro Steak Fry 
Wednesday, September 18th 

CHAPTER MEETING 
 

Bed Degradation of the 

Missouri River 
 

July 11t h 

 

Save the Date - KC Metro Golf Tournament 
Tuesday, September 24th 

See page 17 for details. See page 14 for detai ls. 

Chapter Dinner at Annual APWA Congress 
August 27th, 2013 - 6:00 PM 

Weber Grill Restaurant, Chicago, Illinois 

See page 16 for details. 

See page 16 for details. 
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PRESIDENTõS PERSPECTIVE  
 F R O M  B O B  M I L L E R 

GOOD NEWS!!! We recently received notification that the KC Metro Chapter was awarded the 2013 PACE 
(Presidential Award for Chapter Excellence) Award. This marks the seventeenth straight year for this award. 
Thanks specifically to Melissa Prenger, Past President Dena Mezger, and Mark Hartegan for their work on our 
submittal - but most importantly, to all of you and your commitment to the Chapter that allows us to operate 
efficiently and effectively - and to be recognized for those efforts. 
 
The past several months have certainly been active for the Chapter, and the upcoming months will continue to 
provide opportunities for engagement in APWA and the Kansas City Metro Chapter. Congratulations to Ryan 
Fleming and his National Public Works Week (NPWW) committee for a fantastic luncheon event. The luncheon 
was held at historic Union Station and attendance was in excess of 450. Thanks to all who attended.  
 
Congratulations to Melissa Prenger and the Awards committee for the recognition of the individual and project awards at the NPWW 
luncheon. It is fantastic to see the various projects completed by our talented KC Metro Chapter members. It was a pleasure listening 
to Shannon Jeffries (Chapter Young Leader Award) recognize her family, employer, previous employer and profession in accepting the 
award. Chuck Williams was also recognized as the KC Metro Chapter Public Works Leader of the Year.  
 
Chuck Williams has recently resigned his duties as Chapter Delegate and has been nominated and selected by the Region VI 
Nominating Committee to be placed on the ballot as the Region VI Director. I encourage all of you to show your support for Chuck and 
to vote in July. Letôs have a record number of voters for Chuck! Chuckôs leadership on the Executive Committee will be missed, but his 
talents will serve more APWA members when elected as Region VI Director. Joe Johnson has moved from the Alternate Delegate to 
the Chapter Delegate and Steve Hansen has filled Joeôs vacancy as the Alternate Delegate. The Executive Committee welcomes 
Steve back to the committee after a 1.5 year absence. 
 
June 14th brought us the 9th Annual Membership BBQ in the current competition format. Bob Rolle and committee gave us good food, 
weather and networking in a relaxed, casual venue. Next year will be the 10th Annual Membership and BBQ Competition so mark your 
calendars now for the lucky date of Friday, June 13th, 2014. The committee will be working to make this a must attend event. Stay 
tuned and feel free to pass your ideas along to the committee. 
 
July - We have two Chapter events scheduled for July. The MoKan Superintendents, Leadership and Management, and Diversity 
committees have worked together to present  ñPerformance Through Inclusion: Connecting Diversity to Public Worksò at a breakfast 
meeting to be held on July 11th. We also have our Chapter luncheon scheduled for July 11th. The joint Chapter meeting is hosted by 
the Society of American Military Engineers (SAME) and the program is ñBed Degradation of the Missouri Riverò. Details for both these 
events are included in this monthôs issue. 
 
August - August will bring the 2013 Congress in Chicago, August 25th ï 28th, with our Chapter Dinner on the 27th. Hopefully you will be 
able to attend and take part in this networking and educational event ï and also support our local National Award winners on the 26th. 
 
September - The annual Steak Fry will be held September 18th and promises to be an enjoyable evening with the pleasure of grilling 
your steak to perfection! And register now for the annual golf tournament scheduled for Tuesday, September 24th.  
 
October - Larry Frevert is tentatively planning on the next Public Works Institute, Module IV in October. More information will be 
available soon. Please contact Larry if you have any questions or need additional information, lwfrevert@gmail.com. Completion of 
Module IV will give us the first opportunity to have a graduating class that has attended all four modules. 
 
All of our Committees continue to progress towards meeting their goals. Please visit our website to check out committee activities and 
for contact information should you wish to get involved.  
 
The next few months we will be looking for those interested in the Emerging Leader Program. The Chapter has had several 
participants over the years that would be happy to inform you or answer any questions you may have.   
 
The July issue of the Pub News marks the half-way point of the year, and it certainly has been a pleasure working with each of you. 
Should you have any questions regarding the KC Metro Chapter please contact me by email at rjmiller@transystems.com  or phone at 
(816)329-8751 or visit our Chapter website at: http://kcapwa.net. Hope you are having a safe and prosperous year. Remember ï GET 

INVOLVED and continue to make KC Metro one of the best Chapters! 

mailto:lwfrevert@gmail.com
mailto:rjmiller@transystems.com
http://kcapwa.net
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Continued on Page 4 

T E C H N O  M I N U T E  
F R O M  M I K E  R O S S 

In the last Techno Minute, I reported about the changes in rainfall data released in NOAA Atlas 14, Vol. 8, a 
document that covers eleven Midwestern states including the Kansas City metropolitan area. This data  
replaces (finally) Technical Paper 40 and Technical Memorandum NWS HYDRO-35. On June 17th, Dr. 
Bryan Young and Dr. Bruce McEnroe presented the results of their analysis of the new data and how it 
might affect the Kansas City Metropolitan area. Drs. Young and McEnroe did a rainfall study in 2002 for the 
APWA KC Metro Chapter Research Committee, are currently working with KDOT to determine how to adjust 
to this new Atlas 14 data, and are our regions subject matter experts in the field of hydrology and how to 
engineer systems to deal with it. Johnson County SMAC hosted the event for those interested at the Matt 
Ross Community Center which was provided by Overland Park for the event. The Chapterôs Water  

Resources Committee made up many of the 80 or so attendees. 

Atlas 14 is available online, and it allows you to select either a partial duration series which provides an estimate of maximum rainfall 

for a given average recurrence interval, or an annual maximum series which provides an estimate for a rainfall with an annual  

exceedance probability. While a rainfall depth with an average recurrence interval of 100 years is the same value as one with a 1% 

chance of exceedance in any given year, a 2 year average recurrence interval is not the storm with a 50% chance of exceedance in 

any given year. 

D E L E G A T E  D E T A I L S  

F R O M  C H U C K  W I L L I A M S 
Beginning in July voting will open for National Board members and President-elect. This year Iôm very 
pleased that Larry Stevens our current Region VI Director is the nominee for President-elect. Larry 
has served at the local level with the Iowa Chapter, at the national level in the House of Delegates and 
the last six years as Region VI Director. Larryôs professional career includes serving as a director of 
public works and director of the Iowa Statewide Urban Design and Specifications (SUDAS). Currently 
he is a Project Director with HR Green, Inc. I was fortunate to have served in the House of Delegates 
during Larryôs tenure as a regional director. I have come to respect and admire him as an individual 
and professionally. He truly understands the importance of the Chapters in serving the membership. 
He will do an outstanding job representing APWA. 
 
On another note concerning the upcoming election I received the honor of being selected as the nominee for the next Region VI  
Director. This was only possible due to the support I have received from the Kansas City Metro Chapter. I had only been in the  
Chapter a year when Joel Riggs called me and asked if I would be willing to serve as the Chapterôs Alternate Delegate. After a year I 
became the Delegate when Doug Wesselschmidt stepped down as the Delegate. That was the year that Joe Johnson became the 
Alternate Delegate for the Chapter. Serving on the Chapter Board has been an exceptionally rewarding experience. It has provided 
me the opportunity to interact with some very fine professionals who have served the Chapter in so many different aspects. The 
Chapter also afforded Joe and me the opportunities to attend other Chapter functions. This has been rewarding not only  
professionally by seeing how other agencies cope with similar issues but also personally as I now have a whole new circle of friends. 
Serving as a regional director requires a significant time commitment to attend other Chapter functions, attend National Board  
meetings and requires the support of oneôs employer. I owe significant gratitude to Eric Wade, Lenexa City Administrator, for  
supporting my nomination and allowing me to pursue this position. 
 
In anticipation of not being beaten by a write-in candidate I have stepped down as the Chapterôs Delegate. I am very pleased Joe has 
been appointed by the Board to serve as the new Delegate. Steve Hansen is the new Alternate Delegate. Both of these individuals 
will do a great job representing the Chapter at regional and national events. 
 
The Chapter continually seeks members to become involved at the Chapter level and supports those that want to serve at the  
national level. Having been in APWA for 30 years I can offer only one piece of advice to our members, become involved. It will be one 
of the most rewarding endeavors you will pursue in your professional careers. Thanks for the opportunity to serve a Chapter as  
outstanding as the Kansas City Metro Chapter. 

http://hdsc.nws.noaa.gov/hdsc/pfds/index.html
http://www.nws.noaa.gov/oh/hdsc/PF_documents/TechnicalPaper_No40.pdf
http://www.nws.noaa.gov/oh/hdsc/PF_documents/TechnicalMemo_HYDRO35.pdf
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Techno Minute, Continued from Page 3 

Dr. Young pointed out that while the annual exceedance probability is roughly 1 divided by the average recurrence interval for  
intervals of 10 years or more, that same relationship is not true for intervals of less than 10 years. His example: we know that nothing 
is certain, but if we were to calculate the probability of exceedance for the 1 year storm by using our old rule of thumb dividing 1 by 1 
(1 year storm), weôd obtain 100%, when the true statistical value is actually 63.2%. The statistical equation we should be using to  
calculate this is: 

 

 
Where AEP is the annual exceedance probability and ARI is the average recurrence interval. Excel will determine that the 1 week 
average return interval is a certainty at 100.00000%, but Iôm sure itôs only because its feeble computer brain canôt carry enough digits. 
In any case, note that our rule of thumb relating return period to probability is limited to about the 10 year event (the storm with a 
9.52% chance of exceedance in any given year).  
 
Their presentation explained the new data in Atlas 14 and made several observations which I have ordered and summarized as  
follows: 
 
 
Observation #1: Rainfall values are higher for shorter and longer durations for all 
average recurrence intervals. In Leeôs Summit, the 100 year 5 minute and the 100 
year 24 hour rainfall depths were over 20% higher. This slide shows the change 
from the older data for Leeôs Summit which was the most impacted of our  
metropolitan cities. They presented similar charts for Olathe where the differences 
are significant, but not as much as with Leeôs Summit. 
 
 
Observation #2: Rainfall values vary across the metropolitan area, enough so that one set of values probably wonôt be acceptable. 
The old atlas had rainfall contours that had been considerably smoothed. The new atlas has much more relief, probably due to the 
increase in gaging stations, but in any case, enough to eliminate our ability to use one IDF table across the entire metropolitan area. 
The map on the left is from TP40, the right map is from the new Atlas 14. Both show the 24 hour 100 year rainfalls. Note the 9ò island 
centered over Leeôs Summit. They offered several ways to deal with this difference: 1) we could develop a single table, 2) we could 
develop a table for each county, 3) we could develop a table for each city, 4) we could use the NOAA site, or 5) we could use a local 
webs i te ,  l ike  our  chapter  webs i te ,  o r  www.s tormwatch .com to  re turn the  da ta ,  and  
interpolate values for durations between those provided in Atlas 14.  

Continued on Page 5 

http://www.stormwatch.com
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Techno Minute, Continued from Page 4 

Observation #3: We make use of the SCS 24-hour Type II storm in our design guidance documents. Because this derived storm is 
based strictly on the 24-hour duration event, and because that duration is where the biggest changes have occurred from Tech 40 to 
Atlas 14, designs based on that event will probably be overdesigned, especially when compared to other derived storms based on 
shorter durations. Our experts suggested that we allow the use of the HEC hypothetical storm instead in Section 5600 and in other 
designs where we are currently using the SCS Type II storm. 
 
Observation #4: Because our Water Quality Event used in the design of stormwater BMPs is defined as a daily rainfall depth that is 
exceeded in only 10% of days with a total depth of 0.1 inches or more and because this value was not estimated in Atlas 14, we can 
continue to use our current estimated value of 1.37 inches. Because this value was determined from local rainfall data and was  
estimated in 2002, the current value is suitable.  
 
During the question and answer period, the group discussed the antecedent moisture condition (AMC) and how KU and others had 
done research to adjust AMC for flood modeling. Johnson County recently concluded a decade long watershed study phase where 
AMC was adjusted so that studies could be calibrated against recorded flood events. It is possible that we now have overestimated 
AMC values to compensate for what Atlas 14 now shows were underestimated rainfall depths for any given average recurrence  
interval. 
 

 Iôve uploaded a copy of their handout in which theyôve identified a number of issues that we should solve as APWA members.  

WHATõS NEW REVIEW 

In AT&Tôs recent ñItôs not Complicatedò ad campaign, a deadpan moderator (portrayed by  
comedic actor Beck Bennett) asks a small group of children various ñno brainerò questions such 
as, ñWhich is better, being faster, or slower? Saving money, or not saving money? Doing two 
things at once, or just one?ò The context is simple: ñThese questions are so easy, even kids can 
figure it out.ò, but itôs the imaginative responses these kids come up with that makes for pure  
marketing gold!  
 
If this were a HIPPO campaign, weôd ask work crews similar ñno brainerò questions such as, 
ñWhich is better, having more power, or less power? The ability to operate more tools, or fewer tools? Having tools that donôt freeze 
up in winter, or tools that do? The ability to pump 500gpm, or 250gpm? Using tools that donôt produce choking fumes, or tools that 
do? Getting the job done quicker, or slower?ò 
 
We could also ask similar questions of Fleet Maintenance: ñWhich is easier to maintain, one engine, or two (or more) engines? Having 
everything you need on one truck, or needing two (or more) trucks? We could even throw in a few trick questions like, ñWhatôs better, 
one product that does three things, or three products that each do one thing?ò (Hint: Three products = three times the maintenance; 
more isnôt always better!) 
 

     Before HIPPO       After HIPPO   
 
 
 
 
More Clutter,             More Power,  
Less Power          Less Clutter  

HIPPO: Itõs Not Complicated  

Submitted by: Chris Klope, HIPPO Multipower Systems 

Continued on Page 6 

http://kcmetro.apwa.net/download/B65B809E-EB48-4F2B-9BAB-69DB65A7D3D3
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Itôs not complicated. Having the ability to do more with less really is better. Needing fewer trucks to get the job done really does save 
money. Having three power sources to choose from really is better than having one or two. Having all of the power-producing  
components (air compressor, generator, hydraulic components) in one location really is better than having them spread out all over 
the truck. 
 
This is what HIPPO has been saying and doing for years. HIPPOôs ñAll in Oneò power units provide Hydraulic, Air, Electric, and 
Welding power, in one, self-contained unit, enabling work crews to show up at the jobsite with less equipment, and yet have more 
power to get the job done. This ñDo more with lessò capability makes HIPPO an obvious choice for Utilities Crews, Street Crews, 
Bridge Crews, Maintenance of Way Crews, or any crew that needs to get serious work done efficiently. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Serious work means using jackhammers, concrete saws, water pumps, 
trash pumps, pipe saws, lights and welding. Serious work means things 
like water main breaks, valve replacements, and hydrant replacements. 
These jobs always seem to schedule themselves at the least opportune 
times, so being able to respond quickly - with everything you need on 
one, dependable truck - is of paramount importance.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
We canôt over-emphasize the importance of dependability. To underscore this point, HIPPO conducted market research in which we 
asked various work crews and Fleet Maintenance Superintendents a series of questions such as, ñHow important is it that your  
equipment stand up to harsh industrial or severe-duty work environments?ò, and ñCan it provide uninterrupted access to air, electric 
and/or hydraulic power?ò and ñDoes the company provide exceptional product support?ò. We asked 19 different questions like this, 
which could be broken down into seven different categories, and the top three responses, ranked in terms of most important, were  
categorized as #1) Dependability, #2) Dependability, and #3) Dependability! (Followed by convenience, efficiency, and  
cost-effectiveness. Contact us if youôd like the complete breakdown.) 
 
 

 

Whatõs New Review, continued from page 5 

Continued on Page 7 


